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Local departments team up to stop abuse

By Nate Wisneski
Kalihwisaks

A special land claim meet-
ing was held April 23 at the
Norbert Hill Center. The
meeting was held to update
the General Tribal Council
(GTC) on the Oneida land
claim hearing held in Albany,
N.Y. on April 20.

Much of the hearing was
centered around the Second
Circuit United States Court of
Appeals dismissal of the
Cayuga land claim. Attorneys
for New York and Madison
and Oneida counties believe
the Cayuga ruling creates a
precedent and should apply to
the Oneida land claim. The
attorneys then requested the
Oneida land claim be dis-
missed.

State and county attorneys
also are trying to pursue
latches in order to have the
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Land claim
meeting held

By Steven J. Gandy
Kalihwisaks

The Oneida Domestic
Violence Program and
the Oneida Coordinated
Community Response
(C.C.R.) Team will be
presenting funds to the
Combined Locks Police
Department and both the
Brown and Outagamie
County District Attorney
Offices at the Oneida
Police Department on
April 25, 2007. A total of
nearly $49,000 will be
awarded to theses orga-
nizations.

A portion of these
funds will help support
the Combined Locks
Police Department
Digital Camera Project.
This project’s intent is to

provide law enforcement
agencies within
Outagamie County,
linked computer technol-
ogy to be used in the
criminal prosecution of
domestic violence cases.

The funds being pre-
sented to the Brown and
Outagamie County
District Attorney Offices
will be used to update
their technological
resources in their efforts
to prosecution of domes-
tic violence cases.

The funds being pre-
sented come directly
from the Oneida Tribe’s
discretionary STOP
Grant, which is a
Department of Justice
initiative aimed toward
eliminating domestic

violence within
American Indian com-
munities. STOP Grant
funds are used to support
formal, informal and
c r o s s - j u r i s d i c t i o n a l
efforts to coordinate the
response of law enforce-
ment agencies, prosecu-
tors, courts, victim ser-
vices and other agencies
to prevent violent crimes
against American Indian
Women.

American Indian and
Alaska Native women
are 2.5 times more likely
to be raped or sexually
assaulted than 
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Gene Redhail holds the ceremonial check that was awarded to
the Combined Locks Police Department. Standing to the right of
Redhail is Oneida General Manager Debbie Thundercloud,
Outagamie County D.A. Carrie Schneider, Combined Locks
Police Lt. Scott Lund and Oneida Police Chief Richard Van Boxtel

Carl Artman takes oath in Washington DC

Kali Photo/Steven J. Gandy

The Secretary of the Interior, Dirk Kempthorn (right), swears in Carl Artman (left) as the new Assistant
Secretary of Indian Affairs (BIA), on Wednesday April, 18, 2007 at the Interior Building in Washington
DC.  Holding the Bible on which Artman is being sworn is his wife Wendy.  Also present was Artman’s
mother Carol and his sons (from left) Bennett, 5, and Caleb, 3.
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By Steven J. Gandy
Kalihwisaks

On Wednesday, April 18,
Carl Artman was sworn into
his new position as the
Assistant Secretary for Indian
Affairs by the Interior
Secretary Dirk Kempthorn.

The ceremony took place at
the United States Interior
Building in Washington DC.
On hand for the event were
Tribal Chairman Gerald
Danforth and Vice-
Chairwoman Kathy Hughes,
both of whom took part in the
ceremony.

Artman, 42, will be tenth
person to hold the position of
the Assistant Secretary for
Indian Affairs and will be fill-
ing a position that has been
vacant since February, 2005
when the former Assistant
Secretary, Dave Anderson,
resigned.

Artman is an enrolled
member of the Oneida Tribe
of Indians of Wisconsin and
has worked as Oneida’s Chief
Counsel as well as a tribal
lobbyist in Washington DC.

He was appointed by
President Bush and was then
confirmed by Congress on
March 5, 2007.

Interior Secretary, Dirk
Kempthorn, said during the 

See Page 10A
Artman

UWGB offers First Nations Studies major
By Steven J Gandy
Kalihwisaks

The University of
Wisconsin – Green Bay was
built upon land formerly
owned by the Menominee
Tribe of Indians. That would
make it a suitable place to
extend a learning degree
focusing on Native American
education. That is exactly
what has been happening at
the UWGB campus for the
past 18 months. 

The University will be
offering a Bachelors degree in
First Nations Studies starting
the fall semester of 2008. The
new program was recently
approved by the UW Board of
Regents and will soon be in
place for students.

Fergus Hughes, PhD,
Interim Dean of Liberal Arts

and Sciences at the University
of Wisconsin - Green Bay
said, “The approval of the
First Nations major signifi-
cantly enhances the educa-
tional opportunities available
to our students.”

Although the Regents have
approved the program, it will
not be available for students
to declare until late next year.

Lisa Poupart, Chairman of
the First Nations Studies pro-
gram, said, “It’ll take another
academic year for our campus
system to get everything in
place. So in fall of 2008 will
be the first time they can sign-
up for the major and graduate
with it on a degree…but they
can start now.”

The degree focuses on
Native American studies and
will provide and emphasis on

local tribes. The Oneida
Nation, Menominee Nation
and several other regional
tribes will share the focus of
the program according to
Poupart.

It is this local and regional
focus that is making this pro-
gram at UWGB so innovative.

“The unique piece is called
Elder Knowledge and
Epistemology. This is pairing
one student with one tribal
elder. This, in the tribal world,
is an ancient way of learning,
to pair a young person with an
old person so that old person
can pass down the knowledge
that they have,” Poupart said. 
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Mike King, a UWGB First Nations Studies student,
stands on campus near the Cofrin Library
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Trumpeting the Stone

Kali Photos/Yvonne
Kaquatosh

The Oneida Hymn
Singers, above, took
center stage at the
Meyer Theater dur-
ing “Trumpeting the
Stone” on  April 14.
Christopher Moore,
left, an Oneida tribal
member, performs
his trumpet solo dur-
ing his concerto.
Moore, an assistant
professor of trumpet
at Florida State
University, wanted to
honor the Oneida
Tribe with the piece.

King Dessart honored for 25 years

Kali Photo/Nate Wisneski

Pogi King Dessart, standing at right, is handed a leather padfolio from Oneida
Business Committee Treasurer Mercie Danforth. King Dessart was honored for
her 25 years of service to the Oneida Tribe. She was also honored with a plaque
and a new camera.

women of other ethnic
groups in the U.S., according
to a report released recently
by the human rights group
Amnesty International.

According to Gene Red
Hail, the Oneida Domestic
Violence Coordinator, “In
1999 the Oneida Tribe was
awarded from the justice
department a grant, which
was the STOP Grant, STOP
meaning Services Training
for Officers and Prosecutors.
The priorities of this grant

was to enhance victims safe-
ty and one of the other objec-
tives was to implement a
coordinated community
response.”

Outagamie County District
Attorney Carrie Schneider
accepted funds on behalf of
her office.

“Today is yet another
example of the commitment
(the Oneida Tribe) has to
addressing any domestic vio-
lence in their tribe.”

John Zakowski, District

Attorney for Brown County
also accepted fund on behalf
of his office.

The largest portion of the
grant, $38,000, went to the
Combined Locks Police
Department. On hand to
accept the check was Police
Lieutenant Scott Lund.

“We greatly appreciate the
tribes support on this pro-
ject…I can’t thank the tribe
enough for the donation.”




